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Re: DETERMINATION IN TERMS OF SECTION 30M OF THE PENSION 

FUNDS ACT 24 of 1956 (“the Act”): K G Wood v Universal Retirement 
Annuity Fund (“the fund”) and Sage Life Limited (now Momentum 
Group Limited) (“Momentum”)  

 
Introduction 
 
[1] Your complaint concerns the growth on your investment in the fund and 

the projected future deduction from your fund share of unrecouped costs 
in the event that you make the underlying policy paid-up. You also 
complain that you may not withdraw your investment. The reformulated 
complaint was received on 16 August 2005 and a letter acknowledging 
receipt thereof was sent to you on 24 August 2005. On the same date 
letters were dispatched to the respondents requesting them to submit 
responses to your complaint by 14 September 2005. Responses from the 
fund were received on 14 and 26 September 2005. The fund copied you 
with its responses. On 25 August 2006 the response of 26 September 
2005 was sent to you for a reply by 15 September 2006.  No reply was 
received. 

 
[2] In December 2005 an announcement was made of a Statement of Intent 

between the Minister of Finance, on the one hand, and the Life Offices 
Association and five large life assurers on the other, in terms of which the 
life assurers would commit themselves to certain minimum standards in 
respect of retirement annuity funds and endowment policies. Although the 
statement is not binding on this office, we nevertheless referred all 
retirement annuity fund complaints (including this one) back to the 
management boards and life assurers administering these funds with a 
view to facilitating an amicable resolution of the complaint between the 
parties without the intervention of this office. This matter was referred for 
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settlement to the fund on 20 January 2006. The parties were given 30 
days to settle the matter failing which this office would determine the 
complaint in  the ordinary course. Many complaints were settled on this 
basis but the  settlement terms were not divulged to this office. However, 
on 24 October 2006 we were informed that the parties in this complaint 
had failed to reach a settlement in this case.  The details of disagreement 
were not communicated to us. It is with that brief background that we now 
determine this complaint in the ordinary course. My determination and 
reasons therefor appear below. As the facts are known to the parties I 
shall only repeat those facts that are pertinent to understanding this 
determination.  

 
Factual Background 
 
[3] You commenced contributing to the fund, in its Foreign Balanced Fund, 

when you were 36, on 1 March 1999, at the monthly rate of R200, 
escalating by 15% per annum. The current monthly contribution              
is R2 695.23. You elected to retire in 2018 when you would be 55.  In 
September 2005 the total contributions to the fund amounted                  
to R108 648.26 and the fund value was R101 027.10.  

 
[4] On 24 October 2006 you advised this office that you “cancelled your 

contributions”.  
 
Complaint 
 
[5] You are unhappy about: 
 

[5.1] the low return on your investment in the fund; you state that 
the return does not compare favourably to other investment 
opportunities; and 

 
[5.2] the costs and fees, amounting to 43% of the value of your 

fund share, that would be deducted if the policy is 
surrendered, and which were not disclosed to you.  

 
 
 
 

 
The fund’s response 
 
Investment return 
 
[6] The fund states that the intermediary explained the reasons for the 

investment return to you and it appeared that you acknowledged his 



 
 

3

briefing. 
 
[7] The fund also states that it is the opinion of many financial advisers that 

money invested in this portfolio now, while units are cheap, will reap 
substantial benefits in future. The investor should be far-sighted and not 
let the short-term fluctuations deter him from the portfolio’s potential 
growth in future. However, the fund is of the opinion that if the investor is 
only able to look at his current situation, then it is best that he transfer to a 
risk free investment. The fund adds that changing from a low performing 
fund is just a means of turning paper losses into real losses, and may 
prove not to be a good investment strategy. The fund contends that the 
Foreign Balanced Fund is managed by a top-rated United States 
management company, Brandes, and has the potential for revival and 
growth through market and currency changes.  

 
[8] The fund states that the financial advice you received in terms of the 

elected portfolio does not concern it and falls under the Financial Advisory 
and Intermediary Services (FAIS) Act. 

 
Costs  
 
[9] According to the fund you will only incur costs if your contribution falls 

below the current rate, which it states, you have increased voluntarily and 
on an ad hoc basis from time to time. If you cease or reduce the 
contributions or elect to advance your retirement date, costs will be 
incurred, and you may request the fund for a quote on the costs involved. 

 
[10] Further, the fund contends that a retirement annuity investment is the 

appropriate vehicle for self-employed persons, or salaried staff who need 
to supplement their pension income at retirement. It states that there are 
tax benefits, it is secure against creditors, free of estate duty, and the 
annuity is payable on a life-long basis, thus providing security in a 
person’s old age.  

 
[11] The fund states that you may not withdraw from a retirement annuity fund. 

It also advises that Momentum is prepared to move your investment to 
another portfolio within the fund. 

 
 
Response by Sage (since taken over by Momentum) 
 
Investment return 
 
[12] Sage’s response is largely a reflection of the fund’s response. In respect of 

the portfolio in which you are invested, it states that the Foreign Balanced 
Fund’s average performance over the last five years was minus 0.6%, 
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compared to minus 4.15% of Foreign Asset Allocation Flexible Funds, and 
had generally outperformed other global portfolios. Sage states that you 
have flexible investment choice and could at any time change the portfolio 
in which you were invested.  

 
Costs 
 
[13] Sage states that the fund benefits are secured by assurances, purchased 

from the insurer, in the name of the trustees, and funded by the member 
contributions. It adds that the rules provide that the insurer shall determine 
the paid-up value of a benefit, if contributions cease, and if a policy is 
converted to a paid-up policy, terms and conditions apply.  

 
[14] Sage contends that the fees levied are not out of proportion considering 

the substantial costs involved in conducting and managing long-term 
insurance business. It reserves the right to call expert testimony to set out 
the prejudice that the insurer would suffer if it is found that the costs levied 
are out of proportion. 

 
[15] Sage cautions that should you cancel your future contribution increases it 

would impact on the eventual retirement benefit that you would receive. It 
advises you to seek financial and related advice from an accredited 
financial advisor.  

 
[16] Sage concludes that you have not submitted a complaint as defined, that 

the bulk of your submissions relate to poor investment and financial advice 
you received from an advisor, over which, it states, I do not have 
jurisdiction, and that the matter should be dismissed.  

 
Determination and reasons therefor 
 
Investment return 
 
[17] The first issue for determination is your concern in respect of the low 

return on the investment. Once you decided to invest in a market-related 
portfolio, you carried the investment risk. This means that you benefit from 
a surge in the market and carry the loss in periods where the market is in 
decline. I am satisfied that the values are not guaranteed and depend on 
actual growth rates and annuity rates, as set out under Notes in the policy 
documents.  

 
[18] Furthermore, although you are aggrieved about the poor investment, you 

have not suggested that the board was negligent in terms of the 
investment decisions taken, or that there was a failure to adopt specified 
investment strategies. In view of the above, you have failed to establish 
any entitlement to relief in respect of this aspect of your complaint.  
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Furthermore, the fund has advised that you may change the investment 
portfolio.  

 
Costs 
 
[19] When you initially submitted your complaint, in July 2005, the fund 

confirmed that you were continuing your contributions, that the policy had 
not been made paid-up, and that the policy contract was thus still in 
existence. It contended that should the policy be made paid-up, or should 
the contributions be reduced below the current rate, costs will be deducted 
from the fund value. On 24 October 2006, you advised that you had in fact 
ceased paying contributions to the fund. However, it has not come to this 
office’s attention that costs have consequently been levied by the fund 
and/or the insurer against your fund share.  

 
[20] You are in effect seeking a declarator from this office on the actions that 

the insurer or the fund may take in future on the occurrence of an event.  
However, at this stage, that event, the levying of the costs, has not yet 
occurred and it would not be appropriate for me to make an order. The 
complaint is therefore premature and cannot succeed.  

 
Poor advice 
 
[21] It is evident that you are aggrieved by the advice furnished to you by your 

financial adviser. I do not have jurisdiction to consider a complaint directed 
against a financial adviser. In this regard you may contact the FAIS 
Ombudsman, whose contact details are at the foot of this letter. 

 
Withdrawal from fund 
 
[22] In terms of the Income Tax legislation and the rules of the fund, there is no 

provision which allows you to withdraw your funds from a retirement 
annuity fund prior to age 55 for investment in alternative vehicles. This 
aspect of your complaint can also not succeed.  

 
[23] The complaint is dismissed.  
 
  
 
Dated at Cape Town on this the               day of                                  2006.  
 
Yours faithfully 
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Vuyani Ngalwana 
Pension Funds Adjudicator 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


